Guidelines for Honors Thesis Writers Department of Classical Studies, University of Michigan

Researching and writing your thesis will probably be the most challenging undertaking of your undergraduate career. The thesis should be about 50 pages long, excluding the bibliography, illustrations, tables, etc. We encourage you to think creatively about the approach to your research and thesis project. Although the most important factor is your own hard work, following these guidelines closely will make the process easier and more rewarding, and improve the quality of your thesis.

The work of the thesis proceeds according to the timeline below.

Winter Term of Junior Year

- 1. Meet with your Major Advisor and the Classical Studies Honors Advisor early in the term to indicate your intention to write an honors thesis. By the time of this meeting, you should have developed concrete ideas about the topic you would like to pursue. The Advisors will then decide, in consultation with relevant faculty, whether you are qualified to write a thesis. Factors that go into this decision include:
 - a. Your progress toward completing the extra requirements for honors in your major.
 - b. Your major GPA. In Classical Studies, you must have a minimum 3.5 average in your major by the time you graduate to receive honors (higher than the LSA minimum of 3.4 overall). Even if you finish and successfully defend your thesis, without this minimum GPA you cannot receive honors.
 - c. The viability of your topic.
- 2. Find a suitable thesis advisor from among the faculty. Your Major Advisor and the Classical Studies Honors Advisor will offer suggestions if necessary. Note that a potential Thesis Advisor may ask for a writing sample (e.g., a paper for a course) if he or she is unfamiliar with your work.
- 3. Meet with your Thesis Advisor a few times to work on refining your research question and the scope of your thesis, gathering bibliography, and setting a timeline for the early stages of research, including work to be done by the end of summer. Note that you will be required to submit a draft three-page prospectus of your thesis by Friday of the third week of classes and a polished version along with a bibliography by Monday of the seventh week, at which point your Thesis

- Advisor and the Director of Undergraduate Studies will determine if your thesis can go forward.
- 4. Enroll in the one-credit section of CLCIV 480 "Studying Antiquity" for Fall. It will cover key topics pertaining to research and writing, provide a collegial space in which you and your fellow researchers can exchange ideas and offer support to each other through the writing process, and help you meet the third and seventh week deadlines for your prospectus and bibliography. This course is required and meets together with upper-level students who also take a two-credit section of CLCIV 480 that you are not required to take. The Instructor will determine your grade for this course.
 - a. If you participate in the Summer Fellows Program in LSA Honors, you do not need to take this one-credit course, unless your Thesis Advisor asks you to do so.
- 5. Enroll in CLARCH/CLCIV/LATIN/GREEK/MODGREEK 495 Senior Honors Research for Winter (for up to 2 credits) if you want credit for your thesis research. This course is optional and requires an override from your Thesis Advisor. Your Thesis Advisor will determine your grade for this course.
- 6. Attend the Classical Studies Undergraduate Research Symposium, scheduled for the day before Spring Commencement, if you are in town. Next year, you will be one of the presenters!

Fall Term of Senior Year

- 1. By Friday of the third week of classes, submit a draft three-page prospectus of your thesis to your Thesis Advisor. Your Thesis Advisor will respond with written feedback not later than Monday of the fifth week of classes
- 2. By Monday of the seventh week of term, submit a polished version of your prospectus and a bibliography to the Director of Undergraduate Studies. The Director of Undergraduate Studies and your Thesis Advisor will jointly determine if you should continue with the thesis in Winter. If they determine that you should not continue or if you do not meet the seventh week deadline, the Director of Undergraduate Studies and Thesis Advisor will meet together with you to determine how to proceed. They will agree in writing on what basis your work for the semester will be evaluated (e.g., instead of a full blown thesis, you might complete a substantial research paper).

- a. If you begin the thesis process after the third week deadline, you must complete the requirements given in items 1 and 2 above by the seventh week deadline.
- 3. Meet with your Thesis Advisor regularly throughout the term. At each meeting you and your Thesis Advisor should agree on tasks and goals to reach for the next meeting. Share drafts of your work with your Thesis Advisor as often as possible and actively seek your Thesis Advisor's guidance. Note that the writing process requires substantial revisions. The more you share your writing with your Thesis Advisor, the more effective his / her feedback will be for you. Also, you are more likely to enjoy the writing process in all of its stages and produce a good thesis. Seek your Thesis Advisor's help promptly should you experience difficulties at any stage of the process. Also, make use of the resources at the Sweetland Writing Center.
- 4. Draft and revise a chapter (or a substantial section) of the thesis to complete the requirements of CLCIV 480. This chapter may serve as your writing sample if you plan to apply to graduate school. Make sure it is polished!
- 5. Enroll in CLARCH/CLCIV/LATIN/GREEK/MODGREEK 495 Senior Honors Research for Winter (for up to three credits) if you want credit for your thesis research. This course is optional and requires an override from your Thesis Advisor. Your Thesis Advisor will determine your grade for this course.

Winter Term of Senior Year

- At the start of Winter, the Director of Undergraduate Studies will consult with you and your advisor, and then the Undergraduate Affairs Committee, to assign you a Second Reader, taking into consideration faculty members' knowledge of your topic. At the time of the assignment, the Second Reader will receive your prospectus.
- 2. Continue to meet regularly with your Thesis Advisor. It is also a good idea (but is not required) to meet once or twice with the Second Reader to obtain feedback on parts of the project that you have shared with him / her.
- 3. By 5:00 pm on March 31, submit electronically a completed final draft of the thesis to the Director of Undergraduate Studies, who will then distribute the thesis to your Thesis Advisor and Second Reader. Be prepared to submit hard copies of your thesis to your Thesis Advisor and Second Reader upon request. If March 31 falls on a weekend, the thesis should be submitted by 5:00 pm on the first Monday following this date.

- 4. If your Thesis Advisor and the Second Reader determine that the written thesis is satisfactory, an oral exam will be scheduled in April. The oral exam is usually 30 minutes long and is conducted by your Thesis Advisor in the presence of the Second Reader. It is usually conducted as a conversation. You will be given an opportunity to describe your work briefly and then you will be asked a series of questions. These questions may include substantive queries about your argument and its evidence, requests for clarification, or your thoughts on future directions for research on your topic. Make the most of this unique opportunity to discuss your work with your professors! The final degree of Honors to be awarded (Honors, High Honors, Highest Honors) is determined by the quality of the thesis project and your performance on the oral exam.
- 5. You will have some time after the oral exam to make final corrections and additions before submitting the completed thesis in final form. These changes may be prompted by feedback from your readers and/or from your own re-reading of the thesis. In most cases, these changes are minor and should not take long to complete.
- 6. Present your research and findings at the Classical Studies Undergraduate Research Symposium, scheduled for the day before Spring Commencement. You will be expected to prepare a brief PowerPoint for your presentation and attend a practice session in advance of the Symposium.
- 7. By April 30, submit two bound copies of the final corrected thesis, one to your Thesis Advisor, the other to the Undergraduate Program Coordinator for the Department files (or the first Monday following if this date falls on a weekend).

Note

- 1. You may begin a thesis in Winter if the following conditions are met: (a) you will be enrolled in courses during the upcoming Fall, and (b) assessment is done by your Thesis Advisor and the Director of Undergraduate Studies (as above) at the end of Winter. If you begin your thesis in Winter you may, with the agreement of the Thesis Advisor and the Undergraduate Affairs Committee, complete the thesis during the Spring/Summer.
- 2. In extraordinary circumstances, the deadlines identified above can be modified if the Undergraduate Affairs Committee approves a detailed written case for such alterations presented by you and your Thesis Advisor jointly.

Updated: June 10, 2015